
November 10, 2019 - “Welcome Home” – Hebrews 2:9-18

Tell me if this sounds familiar.  As you were growing 
up, you looked up to your older sister or brother.  
You wanted to be just like them.  You even wore their 
football or baseball or cheerleader uniform around 
the house even though it was way too big.  You’d 
follow them around … but they ignored you.  And, if 
someone asked them who you were, they seemed 
embarrassed to tell them you were related.

If you have an older brother or sister, you know what 
I’m talking about.  If you are that older brother or 
sister, you know what I’m talking about.

Which makes today’s lesson so interesting.  It’s about 
another brother we have.  He’ll be celebrating a 
birthday next month.  But he’s never ashamed to call 
us his brothers and sisters.  2,000 years ago, in a 
little town called Bethlehem, a baby boy was born 
and his parents called him Jesus.  That means Jesus is 
more than a friend.  He’s our brother.  He’s family.

In the Chevy Chase movie, "Christmas Vacation," we 
met Clark Griswald’s goofy, good-for-nothing cousin 
Eddie, his wife and kids.  They drove a beat-up old 
Winnebago motor home and parked it Clark’s 
driveway.  They kept embarrassing Clark and his 
family.  They say: “You can pick your friends, but you 
can't pick your family.”

That’s what makes Hebrews 2 so remarkable.  Jesus 
picks us, the goofy, good-for-nothing sinners we are 
to be his family – his brothers and sisters!  He didn’t 
have to.  Never underestimate that the one who laid 
the earth’s foundations, is worshipped by angels and 
has a forever throne considers himself your brother.  
You are his family.

Today’s lesson lets us know what this brother of ours 
was willing to do for us.  First, he lived: "lower than 
the angels for a little while."

The Son of God left his perfect Trinity Family and his 
home in heaven, to be born in a filthy feeding tough.  
He chose to come here and live with us.  This wasn’t a 
long holiday weekend either.  It was 33 long and 
painful years of enduring everything the world and 
Satan could throw at him.

As we look at Jesus, we see him for who he really is.  
He’s true God - the Son of God; and he’s true man - 
the son of Mary, at the same time.

But why?  Why did Jesus – true God from eternity, 
come to this world to be our brother?  To understand 
what happened in Bethlehem 2,000 years ago, we 
have to go back even further to another place, the 
Garden of Eden.  It was in that paradise that Adam 
and Eve ate fruit from the tree God had commanded 
them not to eat.  Sin enters the world through one 
man and death enters through sin.

Before any of us begins to point any fingers at Adam 
and Eve, we need to take a look at ourselves.  You’ve 
kept on following Adam’s lead.  If it were possible to 
put just 10 bad things you did this week on a video 
screen and show them, there’d be plenty to 
embarrass you.  You spoke words that hurt others.  
You made choices and decisions which were self-
centered.  There were those times when God wasn’t 
even fourth in your life, let alone first.  You had time 
for television and video games, but no time to open 
your Bible or read a devotion.

If there was ever someone who should be ashamed 
of his brothers and sisters, it’s Jesus.  He should have 
disowned us a long time ago.  He should have been 
embarrassed to even know us.  If we were him, we’d 
disown us.

Thankfully we are not him.  v.11 is the bombshell!  
"Both the one who makes people holy and those 
who are made holy are of the same family.  God’s 
whole plan for your life and mine is to take us from 
being God’s enemy and put us in a position, where, 
as our lesson says: Jesus is not ashamed to call us 
brothers and sisters."  Some are ashamed of their 
families.  But he’s not ashamed of any of us.  He 
proudly points and says: “He’s my brother.  She’s my 
sister.”

God’s plan to save a world of sinners made Jesus the 
"pioneer of our salvation.”  The Greek word for 
“pioneer” has the idea of a person who not only 
prepares the way but also leads the way.  After Adam 
and Eve’s sin, God promised an "offspring of the 
woman," would live the perfect life we never could, 
before “crushing Satan’s head.”



Why did he do this?  “Since the children have flesh 
and blood, he too shared in their humanity so that 
by his death he might break the power of him who 
holds the power of death - that is, the devil.  Jesus 
became fully human so that he could really die and 
really rise again and give us the hope that even in 
death, we still win.

In our prayers in a few minutes, we’ll hear some 
young voices reminding us of Jesus’ old promise: 
“Where 2 or 3 gather in my name, I’m there too.”  As 
sure as I’m standing here and you are seated there – 
our brother Jesus is here.  He’s joined us in worship.  
Like he does every time we come to his house.  No 
wonder we love to come here!

Why are there so many families in church on 
Mothers' Day?  The kids and grandkids of Christian 
moms and grandmas know that nothing would mean 
more to them than to worship together.  Nothing 
gives us more joy than worshiping with our brother, 
Jesus.

Did you have a grandma, who made it impossible to 
walk into her home without giving you something to 
eat?  It was always good, right?  No wonder grand 
kids love to come to grandma’s house.  Our brother 
Jesus treats us the same way.  When we enter his 
house, he insists on feeding us the spiritual 
nourishment, blessings and benefits we need 
whenever we gather to hear about Jesus, the Bread 
of Life or dine at the Lord’s Table.  No wonder Jesus' 
brothers and sisters love to come his house.

If you were raised in a warm and loving family, the 
thought of coming home brings lots of happy 
memories.  But not everyone has such warm and 
wonderful memories of home.

Many enjoy a wonderful experience when they make 
their church home here.  They’ve found it warm and 
welcoming.  Here there are brothers and sisters in 
Christ who support and care about them.  But some 
have experienced unloving attitudes or actions.  This 
never felt like home.

“A weak home or family feeling here may have been 
caused by something I did or didn’t do as pastor.  If 
that’s the case, I apologize for getting in the way of 

you hearing about your brother, Jesus.  I’m sorry!  
Please forgive me.  Please come back home!”

For others it may not have been from any unloving 
action or attitude.  Maybe it came from our society’s 
tendency to isolate ourselves.  Some leave for work, 
close the garage by remote, and return home with 
the garage door closing behind them.  Others come 
to worship from time to time and go without 
connecting with others.  For them the congregation is 
still family, but more like distant cousins rather than 
brothers and sisters.

Welcome Home gives us the opportunity to repent of 
all the times and ways we have failed to be the 
brothers and sisters God has called us to be.  We ask 
forgiveness from Christ and from each other.  We ask 
for the Holy Spirit’s help in making this the kind of 
home we all look for.  A place we can be encouraged 
when we’re discouraged, hope when we feel 
hopeless, and help when we feel helpless.

And there’s one more thing in our lesson, that Jesus, 
our brother was willing to do for us: “Because he 
himself suffered when he was tempted, he is able to 
help those who are being tempted.”

A won’t go by when Satan doesn’t try to tempt you.  
He’ll attack your heart with greed and jealousy.  He’ll 
attack your pride so you cheat on a test in school or 
on your timecard at work.  He’ll attack your 
conscience to do something when no one is looking.

Remember this!  When Satan is present, your brother 
Jesus is right there too.  He knows what temptation 
is.  As true man, he was tempted and understands 
what you’re going through.  Best of all, as true God, 
he has the power to help you overcome those 
temptations.

As you fight the good fight every day, he’s promised 
that he won’t let your temptation go beyond what 
you can resist.  He also promises that he’ll give you 
the strength of his Word and Sacrament to do battle 
with Satan and fight off his attacks.

Pull out the sword of the Spirit!  Read your Bible!  
Gather here with your St. Paul’s family for worship!  
Jesus wants to help you.  After all you are his 
brothers and sisters.  You are his family!


